

OULU BUSINESS SCHOOL

Riku Siljander

CAPITAL STRUCTURE THEORY AND DETERMINANTS WITH REFERENCE TO FINNISH SMES

Bachelor's Thesis Oulu Business School April 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	INT	RODUCTION	3
	1.1	Background and importance	3
	1.2	Use of Material	4
2	FRA	MEWORK OF REFERENCE	6
	2.1	Terminology and methodology	6
	2.2	Irrelevance of Capital Structure	7
	2.3	Trade-Off Theory	9
	2.4	Pecking Order Theory	11
	2.4.1	Asymmetric information, Underinvestment and Overinvestment	11
	2.5	Market timing theory	14
	2.6	Analytical review of Capital structure research	16
3	CAI	PITAL STRUCTURE RESEARCH ON SMEs ENTERPRISES	19
	3.1	Applicability of Traditional Capital Structure theories to SME's	19
	3.2	Firm-specific determinants of capital structure	20
	3.2.1	Location: institutional environment for Finnish SME's	20
	3.2.2	Size	22
	3.2.3	Profitability	25
	3.2.4	Asset structure	28
	3.2.5	Age	30
	3.2.6	Growth	32
	3.3	Overview of Finnish SME firm-specific characteristics	34
4	CO	NCLUSIONS	37
	4.1	The Importance of firm Specific determinants as explanatory factors of	f SME
	capital structures		37
	4.1.1	Relationship between leverage and determinants: Findings	38
	4.2	Explanatory levels of Traditional Capital Structure Theories	40
	4.3	The Effect of the Finnish Environment on SME capital structures	41
	4.4	Avenues of further research and closing words	41

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background and importance

The purpose of this thesis is to explore the factors which contribute to the capital structure requirements of Finnish small-to-medium-sized enterprises (SME). This thesis provides a critical review of existing literature on the subject area. It attempts to compare and contrast recent empirical evidence with traditional capital structure theory, and discuss their implications for SMEs with respect to Finnish companies and the setting they operate in. As will be shown, a part of this thesis is to identify reasonable assumptions, that make traditional capital structure theories applicable in the actual market place.

The importance of this thesis rises, firstly, from the nature of existing literature on capital structure decisions. The subject has been widely explored – ranging from Modigliani and Miller's (1958) founding piece to Graham and Harvey's (2001), behavioural aspects of capital structure theory – but studies have traditionally focused primarily on its theoretical aspects, lacking in practicalities of application upon a business model. Later research - such as that of Chittenden, Hall and Hutchinson (1996) and Vigrén (2009) – has also taken upon itself to point out which variables seem to determine firm capital structures. Arguably, however, the focus of these papers has been to mathematically find correlations with determinants of capital structure, rather than explaining and assessing the reasoning behind these findings. On the opposite, this thesis attempts to review the existing arguments regarding capital structures, and to ultimately analyse and determine, which of these seems most compelling. As will be shown, this is a challenging task, and most likely one where separate factors cannot be singled out due to high levels of interconnectivity. Further, while country-specific, regression-based research and Europe-wide explanatory reviews exist, not many papers combine best of the both worlds, in taking a country-specific and explanatory approach. This thesis therefore aims to find factors, specific to Finnish SME's, that could affect capital structure decision making.

Research Questions:

- 1. Why are certain firm specific determinants important factors in explaining a firm's capital structure decisions?
- 2. Do empirical findings on SME capital structures support traditional capital structure theories?
- 3. What effects do the Finnish economic and regulatory environments impose upon SMEs?

This thesis starts by reviewing traditional capital structure theories and providing an analysis on the applicability of these in practice. This is followed by a summary of the factors which affect SME capital structures. Finally, this thesis is concluded with a review and analysis of both the Finnish economic environment with regard to SMEs and SME-specific firm characteristics that have been found to affect capital structures.

1.2 Use of Material

Capital structure decisions have been an important area of research for the last 40 years. It can be said that the contemporary era of capital structure research begun with Modigliani & Miller's (M&M) paper in 1958. A plethora of literature exists upon the research area. This can be accredited to the reality of capital structure decision-making: midst a majority of quantifiable, unquestionable findings in accounting and finance, an optimal capital structure has often been labelled as a buzzword – it is an area of research, where applicable generalisations are rare, and within which scholars have failed to form a consensus in terms of a single, functioning model. Thus, planning an effective scope for the assessment of source material is key to the success of this thesis.

Only previous studies and other existing literature were used to construct this thesis; no separate research was conducted.

For the theoretical framework, it was determined that some capital structure theories cannot be included due to the limited coverage of this paper. Therefore, it was, for instance decided that asymmetric information is covered partly as a section of the Pecking Order theory, and agency costs as a part of the Trade-off Theory. Finally, it

was concluded that theories, which are assessed in this thesis are the M&M theorem, the Trade-off theory, the Pecking Order theory and the Market Timing theory.

For the third section of this thesis, studies that provide insight on the determinants of capital structure were chosen. As SME-specific studies can be considered as relatively limited, papers that take to count other types of companies were also included. All in all, 72 sources were chosen per the first screening, which was later reduced to 53 scholarly articles which have been cited in this document.

2 FRAMEWORK OF REFERENCE

It is invaluable to understand the nature of capital structure research and its founding theories in order to fully appreciate the magnitude of the topic. Capital structure research is a relatively new field; arguably seeing its first major, celebrated work in only 1958 (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009). It can be stated, that creating a comprehensive model for explaining and planning the capital structures of companies has proven a divisive topic from the very beginning. As Honkanen (2017, 51) states, a model, which could explain the formation of capital structure as a concept adequately, does not exist. The very nature of the capital structure research provides an understanding on why the amount of papers written remains vast. To accentuate the point, it could be said, that there are as many differing models and ideas, as there are scholars working on the topic. Even though a plethora of material exists, one can raise a valid point in stating that the field of research is yet to become abundant in varying viewpoints. The reason for this rises from the very nature of the field: an innumerable amount of theories and applications may exist. This section of the thesis provides an overview of various significant capital structure theories and reviews the present state of said research.

2.1 Terminology and methodology

Capital structure refers to, by definition, to the formulation of a firms employed capital that is used to finance its operations. Types of capital can be divided, firstly, into debt capital and equity capital. (Kennon, 2017.) Debt capital differs from equity in the sense that it involves an official agreement on the return of the loaned sum along with a predetermined return (i.e. interest) for the investor. Equity, on the other hand has no such predetermined returns for investors. Capital can also be divided into internal and external capital. Internal capital, as is suggested by its name, consists of funds that are created within the company. Essentially, what is referred to here, are retained earnings. External capital, consequently, consists of all forms of capital that are acquired from outside the firm; including debt, equity and other funds. In much of the available research, debt – and debt financing – is divided further into various categories. For the sake of simplicity, this thesis acknowledges two sub-groups of debt, which are defined by their maturity; short-term and long-

term. Maturity refers to the time by which debt is to be paid back. Short-term maturity refers to debt that is to be paid back within a year, and long-term, to debt which is to be paid over a year, respectively. It is to be noted, that the term *maturity* may also be used to describe the phase at which a company is within its life-cycle.

Additionally, in this thesis, when referred to capital structure, by and large this relates mostly to the indebtedness of a firm. The reason for this, as will be discussed, is the nature of SME ownership; SMEs, by large, are privately held. Privately held companies do not raise finance through public equity markets, and thus equity financing for such companies is not as such a question of finance strategy, but rather related to the personal financing circumstances of firm ownership. The terms *firm*, *company* and *SME* are also used rather interchangeably. Further, the terms debt ratio, leverage, debt usage and indebtedness are used rather interchangeably in this paper, all referring to the ratio of debt to total assets on a firm's balance sheet. Additionally, capital, funds and financing (finance sources) are used rather interchangeably in referring to the means of financing operations.

2.2 Irrelevance of Capital Structure

The notion that the capital structure of a firm is irrelevant was a central finding of M&M's (Modigliani & Miller, 1958) paper. It was a forerunner in the field, and some go as far as to say that the paper formed a new research field, and directed scholars into focusing on capital structure decisions in levels previously unseen (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009). Where the general approach towards capital structure research had been tightly focused – and even lagging – with income and profit-based, ad hoc theories, Modigliani and Miller sought to provide an entirely new alternative for studying the capital structures of companies in discussing the topic in terms of market value maximization. Arguably the most important contribution of the paper is the fact that it outlines the conditions, in which capital structure, and other corporate financing decisions are irrelevant. (Salminen, 2013.)

Modigliani & Miller (1958) lay the foundation of their research by dividing the market into distinct groups – classes – of companies by the rates of returns the companies face (Salminen, 2013). Further, they work with the assumption, that

markets are perfect. (M&M 1958.) M&M thus assume, that capital markets are completely frictionless, and that neither information asymmetries nor taxes are present (Salminen, 2013).

The key premise for the main proposition is the possibility of utilizing arbitrage. In perfect markets, both individual investors and companies have equal access to financial markets, face identical transaction costs and returns for investments (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009). This implies, that individual investors are able to create homemade leverage; i.e. recreate the capital structure of a given company to match the obtained returns. Vice versa, an investor is also able to artificially compile any desirable combination of debt and/or equity. Further, in a perfect market, the value of capital is equal, regardless of capital structure. (Salminen, 2013.) Therefore, as the leverage of the company has no effect on the market valuation, when a firm decides its capital structure policy, what it is essentially deciding, is how it is willing to split its income between its investors. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.) Finally, this results into the notion, that in perfect markets, in terms of market value maximisation, an optimal capital structure is non-existent (Salminen, 2013).

With the lack of existing, truly perfect markets, the M&M irrelevancy theorem has been empirically disproven on a relatively large scale. Factors such as taxes, transaction costs and bankruptcy costs are among the most important ones affecting the viability of the model as a comprehensive mean of studying capital structures. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.) After the initial paper was released in 1958, the scholars released a correction in 1963, taking taxation into count. This suggested that firms should theoretically finance their investments entirely by debt, due to the benefit in terms of deductions. (Modigliani & Miller, 1963.) Thus, it can be argued, that the possibility for an optimal capital structure arises from imperfections and inefficiencies of a market place (Salminen, 2013).

It's easy to accept Popescu & Visinescu's (2009) claim, which suggests that the original Modigliani-Miller theorem is an "unlikely characterization of how real businesses are financed". What has to be recognized, however, that the contribution of the paper is not limited to its own findings. Rather, the paper sparked discussion and critique, which subsequently shaped capital structure theory and research

decisively. The shortcomings of the model – taxation, transaction costs, bankruptcy costs, agency costs, to name a few – led scholars into creating more comprehensive solutions in researching capital structure. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.)

2.3 Trade-Off Theory

The term trade-off theory, in fact, refers to a group of related theories used by different scholars. Trade-off theories – as a collective – are a faction of the major theories whose emergence can be largely attributed to the criticism that Modigliani & Miller's founding paper. As market imperfections – most notably, taxes – are accounted for, M&M's conclusions suggest 100% debt financing. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.) Funding operations entirely on debt is not only highly risky, but an unattainable state for most companies acting in an imperfect market. Thus, trade-off theories can be characterized as eliminating the extremes from both ends of the spectrum: they justify the existence of more moderate capital structure decisions (Apostol, 2017). As the name suggests, these theories rely on the basic idea of a company committing to a certain capital structure by weighing the benefits and costs of increased leverage against each other. (Salami & Iddirisu, 2011.) In practice, the assessment of costs and benefits is conducted by equating the marginal benefit of a dollar of debt and the marginal cost of increased exposure to default (Abel, 2017).

The classical trade-off is characterized by Kraus & Lintzenberger (1973), who examined the capital structure choices that a company makes by balancing the deadweight costs of bankruptcy with the benefits of debt. The scholars agree with M&M's notion of a company's market value being independent from its capital structure, and on several advantages of debt financing. In comparison to M&M's arguably simplistic view of absolute debt financing, Kraus & Lintzenberger acknowledge the decreasing marginal benefit and additional accumulated costs of debt. (Salami & Iddirisu, 2011.)

While the gist of all trade-off theories is relatively homogeneous, scholars have differing views in adapting it into existing, imperfect markets. Unlike more recent theories, the traditional school of thought, as presented by Kraus & Litzenberger (1973) in the static Trade-off theory, affirms the existence of an optimal capital

structure. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.) The main benefit of debt in the static model is its shield regarding corporate taxation, while the primary cost is an increased risk of financial distress. Although agency costs – which are most notably incurred in conflicts of interest between company stakeholders – are often treated and assessed within a capital structure theory of their own, they will be regarded as a part of the costs of the trade-off model in this thesis. By including this dimension to the static trade-off theory, it can be argued, that it provides a more comprehensive view of the factors that have to be taken into count whilst conducting capital structure decisions. Additionally, it is often argued that the importance of agency costs as a determining factor of a firm's capital structure increases with firm size – thus highlighting the relatively lower significance for SME's (Blanco-Mazagatos, de Quevedo-Puente & Castrillo, 2007). The inclusion of agency costs implies that firms are forced to balance the benefit of tax shields not only against the costs of financial distress, but also the agency costs of equity, such as dilution of ownership (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009).

A parameter which is lacking in the static trade-off model, is time. It is natural for the capital structure requirements of a firm to change over time. A firm, adjusting its leverage to match a predetermined state, where the marginal benefits of debt equal associated marginal costs, seems inefficient and unlikely within existing imperfect markets. This is where the importance of the dynamic model arises: it incorporates the effects of time on capital structure decisions.

The first dynamic trade-off models were introduced by scholars such as Kane (1984) and Brennan and Schwartz (1984). The means of taking the time dimension into count can be summarized as assessing future expectations for capital structure, and analysing the costs associated with adjusting to these expectations. Fundamentally, the expectations revolve around whether a firm believes that it will be paying out funds, or requiring excess funds. Further, if a company expects to raise finance within the time frame, it will commence in balancing the marginal costs and benefits of adjustment with debt and equity – and subsequently form a mix of the two. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.)

While Trade-off theories successfully added and amended the rudimentary findings of the M&M theorem, they have still failed to answer certain important capital structure questions that exist in imperfect markets. The theory has been criticized through empirically gathered data, which finds that many of the most profitable companies around the world generally have increasingly conservative capital structures. This contradicts the theories as such, because they would suggest the use of high debt in order to utilize the corporate tax shield. (Salami & Iddirisu, 2011.)

2.4 Pecking Order Theory

The Pecking Order theory saw its beginning with the work of Fischer & Donaldson (1961), who observed that there is an order of preference in the sources of finance for companies. He found that first of all, internal finance is preferred over external finance. Further, he found that if companies were to raise new, external finance, they tended to plan the sources of financing so as to minimize the costs of additional asymmetric information. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.) To elaborate, companies tend to use external financing in the order of preference where debt is used first, followed by hybrid finance and equity, respectively.

What this implies, is that a) it is costlier to use external than internal financing, and that b) there are significant gains in using debt over equity. (Myers 1984.)

The pecking order was, for long, not considered a credible financial theory, due to a lack of scientific explanations and backing for the model. To elaborate, it can be stated that the model relied upon the subjective views of decision-makers to prefer a form of finance over another even though there was no reason – scientifically – to do so. It was only after Myers and Majluf (1984) introduced the notion of asymmetric information, that the theory gained ground. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.)

2.4.1 Asymmetric information, Underinvestment and Overinvestment

The concept of asymmetric information is pivotal in understanding the rise of the pecking order theory. Asymmetric information, inherently exists outside of perfect markets. Within neoclassical financial theory one of the main implications of a

perfect market is that it is assumed that all players have access to equal information. (Vieru, 2018) The concept of information asymmetry can be seen as one of the main factors that explains real-world market imperfections: in actuality, players have differing levels of information.

A firm has an obligation to maximise shareholder value (OYL 2006/624, 5§). What is often referred to in profit-maximisation-related discussion, is the *Net Present Value* (NPV) rule. NPV calculations refer to discounting the future cash flows of an investment to the present day in order to determine its profitability. The rule dictates, that a firm should accept and initiate in any project that promises a non-negative NPV. While being over-simplified and somewhat criticised, it is in line with the judicial responsibility of a company to create shareholder wealth, and thus acts as a valuable, yet rudimentary criterion. Even if the gains of a project are not directly financially observable, they must create shareholder wealth, rather than destroy it. The key to understanding the pecking order theory is to bring the two previously mentioned concepts, asymmetric information and profit maximisation together.

Company insiders and company outsiders – most notably managers and owners, respectively – value companies differently. If assumed unbiased, the management of the company is often thought to have *perfect* information on the quality and value of a company, and are therefore able to value the company effectively and accurately (Vieru, 2018). On the other hand, existing and potential owners of new equity stock can be said to value the company based on a) market value, b) subjective valuation or c) a combination of the two. Therefore, it is likely that a player, whose information is imperfect, under- or overvalues the equity stock of the company. Subsequently, if a company is forced to finance its ventures with outside equity capital, and its management is not able to convey the true value of the project effectively (Salminen, 2013), it is likely that it will not receive said capital at equilibrium price -i.e. there are additional costs incurred due to information asymmetry. Popescu and Visinescu (2009) follow on the lines of Ackerlof (1970) and state that the additional costs associated with asymmetric information reflect the "Lemon Premium", which suggests that outside equity investors require a risk premium, formulated from the industry default risk average to their investment.

Additional costs may lead into a company not maximising its value through instances where additional costs accrued from information asymmetries force the abandonment of otherwise non-negative NPV projects. An underinvestment problem is what is referred to when a firm is forced to abandon a project due to capital undervaluation. In an underinvestment problem, a project that would otherwise project positive NPV may prove unprofitable due to the additional costs related to undervalued capital. The additional costs of the project a) will make its NPV negative and b) would realise as expenses for existing stock holders while benefitting new stock holders, who have been able to purchase stock at *discount*. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.)

Myers and Majluf (1984) suggest, that a company will, therefore revert to a certain *pecking order* with its capital requirement decisions. They will look to combat aforementioned issues by retaining profits during times of poor investment opportunities. Once retained internal funds have been exhausted, the firm will seek to finance their operations with low risk (i.e. *low cost*) securities, such as default-risk free debt, after which it would move on to riskier securities. Finally, a firm will turn to equity as *last resort*. As it is assumed that rational investors discount the firms' stock price when companies choose to issue equity over debt, it is speculated that managers tend to avoid equity as long as possible. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.) Additionally, the riskier the security, the greater the chances for not engaging in a project, which would be accepted by firms that are able to raise the required amount of debt capital at equilibrium price (Salminen, 2013).

Contrarily, a firm may also be overvalued. In this case, it should theoretically finance all non-negative projects with additional equity. To elaborate, an overvalued company should *theoretically always* issue new equity, as by doing so it is generating additional wealth, rather than destroying it. The pecking order theory implies that issuing new equity will decrease the value of the firm due to investors discounting its value as per the *Lemon Premium*. Furthermore, it should be assumed that rational investors will question the reason for new equity issues at a certain point of time. In other words, it is likely that investors will, by time, understand that a company stock is overvalued. In such a situation, it is likely that investors will be hesitant to invest in the equity stock of the company until the company has fulfilled its debt capacity (Salminen, 2013). On the other hand, overinvestment may affect the

actions of the management of a company. Vieru (2018) argues on the lines of Jensen (1986) in saying that the ownership of a company may be inclined to force the election of debt financing for the sake of a positive control effect over the company; debt can be utilized as a tool to unite the interests of ownership and management.

The necessity for such measures arises from the fact that overvalued equity may urge managers into expanding the size of the company while disregarding value creation and thus diverting from the best interests of firm ownership. Pay-outs to shareholders reduce the resources which are under a managers control, creating an incentive to transfer these funds into another form, which is less susceptible to control deterioration. Additionally, the overvalued stock may enable the firm to enact and invest in negative NPV projects – i.e. the firm is able to *overinvest* – that would have been out of question if capital was efficiently valued. Non-positive NPV projects, and the deviation from the fundamental value-creation requirement of a company's operations further theoretically solidify the pecking order in capital structure decisions, even with overinvestment problems. (Vieru, 2018.)

2.5 Market timing theory

The market timing theory is one of the more recent theories in capital structure research. It is arguably one, that has challenged the traditional theories (Salminen, 2013) and rightfully questioned the rationality of capital structure decision making. The main assumption behind the theory, as stated by Baker and Wurgler (2002), is that while the market values instruments effectively as an aggregate, some fluctuations may appear due to irrational investors. They assume that corporate managers, having access to superior information, are rational, and that an investors' decisions are often irrational by way of psychological quirks and subjective views. (Baker & Wurgler, 2002.) The main idea of the theory is simple: managers will exploit overvalued equity stock by issuing new equity, and will repurchase stock when its value is low. Within the model, relative stock value is determined by comparing the levels of a) previous market values of the stock and b) the external

finance weighted-average market-to-book-ratio¹ (M/B_{efwa}) (Vieru, 2018). When markets function effectively and equity is priced accordingly, the theory refers back to the pecking order theory, which suggests the use of internal funds first and the use of equity only as the last resort. The key distinction between the two models is that the pecking order theory assumes that markets act efficiently, while market timing relies on the market to act irrationally at times (Salminen, 2013). Like the pecking order theory, it does not acknowledge the existence of an *optimal capital structure*.

Popescu and Visinescu (2009) identify another school of thought within the market timing theory. Contrary to the general view of the theory, this school of thought assumes investors as entirely rational players. Here, companies *create* opportunities, where a timing and equity issue may provide additional returns. In other words, companies attempt to time the market by issuing new equity immediately after releasing positive information. Therefore, the scholars argue, that equity cannot be incorrectly valued, and the gains from timing the market rise from minimising the costs that are incurred from information asymmetry between the ownership and management of the company. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009)

It is worth mentioning, that while Baker & Wurgler's (2002) view of the model theoretically requires market inefficiencies, Popescu and Visinescu (2009) point out that in practice, these are not – as such – requirements for the model to function. On the contrary, it can be argued that managers, rather than investors are irrational, as the model relies on the assumption that managers perceive to be able to time a well-functioning market place. According to the scholars, the irrationality of managers should therefore be seen as the founding argument in this model. (Popescu & Visinescu, 2009.)

Reasonable empirical evidence has been provided for the market timing theory. Data shows that firms tend to issue equity instead of debt, when the market value is high relative to the book value and past market values of the stock. For instance, Baker & Wurgler (2002, 10) find that high M/B-ratios correlate with decreased leverage after

.

¹ Baker and Wurlgler (2000) define M/B_{efwa} as an average of past market-to-book ratios. This takes high values for firms that raised external finance when their M/B-ratios were high.

an initial public offering (IPO) of equity stock. Vice versa, stock repurchases seem to happen when equity market value is low (Vieru, 2018). Further, Vieru quotes Graham and Harvey's (2001) survey of Fortune 500 Chief Financial Officers (CFO), in which they found that stock under- or overvaluation is the second most important factor in issuing common stock after earnings-per-share (EPS) dilution. It is unproductive to argue against the empirical evidence that supports the market timing theory – it has been widely acknowledged that market conditions have an effect on the capital structure decisions of companies. However, once fluctuations over time are considered, literature is not as adamant on the significance of this effect. Empirical evidence seems to be divided on the longevity of the effect that decisions, guided by market conditions, have on the financial policy of a company.

2.6 Analytical review of Capital structure research

The fundamental reason for the existence of scholarly articles on capital structure is to create an understanding, to explain, and to ultimately predict how certain capital structures are formed and how they find their shape as markets change. As is applicable to various sub-fields in corporate research, the issue with such an approach is that in order for a simplified model to work, various assumptions have to be made. Often, these assumptions affect the applicability of the model. M&M's initial approach assumes perfect markets with no inefficiencies such as taxes or information asymmetries. Trade-off theories assume that the costs of different sources of finance can be definitively predicted and valued. Finally, the outcome of the Pecking order theory changes entirely depending on the level of rationality investors are assumed to possess, and whether it is assumed, that markets are efficient.

It can therefore be justifiably stated that the validity of each model relies heavily on its underlying assumptions. Fittingly, it seems that the strides that have been taken in the field can be largely attributed to either debunking or complementing existing models. In a research field so tightly linked to, and affected by the assumptions the scholars have made, improvements and changes naturally occur most dominantly with the assumptions themselves evolving. For instance, the trade-off theory addressed the absolute nature of M&M's theory, where there are virtually no

advantages for using equity finance; the trade-off acknowledges the benefits of both debt and equity. On the other hand, the Trade-off theory is in itself partly complemented – for instance by determining the relative values of different forms of capital – by the Pecking Order theory. Where the Trade-off theory merely states that there are benefits and costs for each type of capital, the Pecking Order theory uses empirical evidence to place these into an assumed order of preference. Once more, the Market Timing Theory takes the Pecking Order theory, and adds a new dimension to the model. Before it, virtually no model took into count the effect of a fluctuating market.

Another interesting detail on capital structure theories as a whole is the lack of coherency between models when it comes to the existence of an "optimal" capital structure. As mentioned, many of these theories rely on a series of arguably unrealistic assumptions; ones that make incorporating the suggestions made by the theories in to every day operations highly unlikely and unproductive. Some of these assumptions enable the existence of an optimal capital structure, but many do not. It is because of these assumptions, that one is urged to believe that a single, optimal capital structure does not indeed exist. Rather, it is easy to perceive that at a given moment, for a certain firm, there is a level of leverage that will – as a combined effort with a multitude of other factors – provide more favourable outcomes. What is necessary to acknowledge, however is that this "optimal" structure will change over time, and that this is a factor to which not many theories have a comprehensive counterword for

The trend in capital structure literature has changed significantly in the recent past. Previously, scholars have clearly been inclined to produce theoretical models to explain the composition of companies' capital structures. Recently, though, it seems that the focus has shifted to testing the validity of the claims posed by the aforementioned models through empirical studies. As Canarella, Nourayi and Sullivan (2014) state, much of the current research on capital structure framework is based on structural modelling through fixed-panel regression models.

Even though efforts to find an optimal capital structure – in terms of finding a socalled "one size fits all"-solution – might be futile, capital structure theory has a lot to achieve. A great example of the gains that are still to be made to form a better understanding of capital structure, is the issue of asymmetric information. Even though signalling theories, for instance Bhattacharya (1979), John and Williams (1985), and Miller and Rock (1985) have tackled the issue of information asymmetry, it remains a major impediment for an efficiently functioning market place. A worthwhile direction for capital structure research to develop, would be to create a model by which companies could minimize agency costs arising from information asymmetry.

Even though the discussed models might not entirely address the requirements of a given company's capital structure decision making process, as a whole, they provide an unparalleled amount of insight on what has been thought to be the most beneficial course of action. An undeniable fact is that capital structures are extremely complex concepts, and as Salminen (2013) states, the field still faces multiple unanswered questions. As humans will inevitably be linked to – and in control of – the financial activities companies for the near future, behavioural studies may prove an essential step forward in the field. Finally, it has to be acknowledged that the discussed theories have been extremely successful in what they sought out to achieve. The underlying reasons for capital structure decisions are extraordinarily diverse, and as mentioned, we may never find a theory that fully explains these. However, what is not worthwhile, is criticising these models for what they were never meant to be: they were not intended as general, all-encompassing models. Rather, each of these emphasizes a certain cost, or benefit for a given financial strategy.

3 CAPITAL STRUCTURE RESEARCH ON SMEs ENTERPRISES

As stated, capital structure research papers have recently moved towards a more concise scope, often targeting certain types of companies and searching for the determinants of given capital structures. The following section of this thesis will reference studies, which have assessed the capital structures of SME's in particular. Moreover, while most studies have focussed on identifying the determinants of SME capital structures, this section takes these findings, compares and contrasts them with each other, and ultimately attempts to answer why these determinants maintain their importance throughout. This section discusses the implications of enacting capital structure theories on SME's, sheds light on the Finnish economic environment, and finally assesses the importance of firm-specific traits as determinants of capital structure for Finnish SME's.

3.1 Applicability of Traditional Capital Structure theories to SME's

The discussion channels to differing avenues as it focuses on SME's specifically. Whilst assessing capital structure decisions as a whole, the focus is inevitably with guaranteeing the profit maximisation of a firm. The simple reason for this is that a majority of theories base their findings and suggestions on publicly listed companies.

The issue with this thinking is that an overwhelming majority of SME's are privately held, and maintain operations outside public capital markets. Of the roughly 608 000 companies and associations in Finland, the stocks of only 248 (0,04%) companies are listed on public markets (Patentti ja Rekisterihallitus, 2018). In this respect, the relevance of the suggestions of traditional capital structure theories – specifically for examining SME's – is slightly undermined. With respect to the requirements that are posed in SME capital structure decisions, Ferrand and Serrasqueiro (2017) acknowledge the disparity, and characterize the state of modern financial theory as incomplete. It has to be noted, though, that viewing the theories as fundamentally flawed, and inapplicable for SME evaluation is incorrect. General theoretical

principles seem to also apply to SME's; the main exception being the lack² of ownership-management-related agency problems (Cassar & Holmes, 2003). It is therefore safe to assume that capital structure decisions of SMEs mainly relate to leverage.

3.2 Firm-specific determinants of capital structure

Numerous papers have been published on firm specific determinants lately. As stated, most of these assess the effect of these determinants through quantitative models, and find significant explanatory traits in terms of firm leverage. Many papers have, however focussed primarily on finding variables that partly determine capital structure outcomes, rather than exploring the underlying reasons for their emergence. The goal of this section of the thesis is, therefore to review and explain the reasoning behind the significance of said findings. The structure of each of the following sub-sections consists of a) discussion around the importance of, and the reasoning behind the determinant in question, b) an assessment of related empirical evidence, and c) analysis on whether traditional capital structure theories provide plausible explanations for the findings in hand. It is worth keeping in mind, that the following sections assess capital structure decisions mostly through leverage. It covers the most predominant determinants – as pointed out by cited material – in the following order: location, size, profitability, asset structure, age and growth. The section is concluded with an analysis of data on Finnish SMEs.

3.2.1 Location: institutional environment for Finnish SME's

Regional differences, both within and between nations are bound to affect the operations and capital structures of companies. Contract law (i.e. property rights) is the founding premise, on which all business operations rely on. Accordingly, scholars have found evidence that acknowledges the efficiency and overall characteristics of the legal system of a country as a significant determining factor for SME capital structures. For instance, Mc Namara, Murro and O'Donohoe (2017)

² Although these exist in small quantities within the very few privately listed companies there are, it is safe to assume these as non-existent as an aggregate.

_

hypothesise that total debt levels are higher in countries that possess less efficient property rights legislation. The reason for this, it is speculated, is that inefficient and costly legal systems result into lenders opting to provide short-term debt rather than long-term debt, due to risk aversion. (Mc Namara et al., 2017.) Further, investors are inclined to be less willing to provide equity capital within inefficient legal systems (Di Pietro, Palacín-Sánchez & Roldan-Salguero, 2015). These analyses seem to be partly supported by Honkanen's (2017) data, which suggest that Finnish SME's prefer long-term debt over short-term debt. The analyses are, however opposed to Mc Namara et al. findings, which suggest that Finnish SME's were among the most indebted in Europe.

The scholars explain this phenomenon by pointing out that effective legal systems often result into a) more capable law enforcement procedures and b) efficient bankruptcy processes, both of which are elements which lead into increased leverage in companies acting within the region. Finland has one of the most efficient judicial systems and bankruptcy laws in the world. Combined, these elements, first of all allow increased debt usage as a source of capital, but more importantly, lower the relative price of debt and subsequently lower possible costs of bankruptcy, which are usually seen as the main cost regarded with debt usage. (Mc Namara et al., 2017.) Finally, effective legal systems also result into low rates of corruption, which impacts on the capital structure decisions of companies (Di Pietro et al., 2015).

Perhaps even more significant, however, is the effect which the bank sector and the surrounding banking environment have on company leverage. Banks are especially important for SME's as sources of finance, and therefore the level of development of a region's bank sector emerges as an extremely important determinant. The concentration of investments to intermediaries such as banks generally leads into the increased effectiveness of fund allocation, which should result into rising leverages (Di Pietro et al., 2015). Along with directly affecting capital structures – in providing finance – the bank sector provides several ways in which information asymmetry between lenders and companies is decreased (Mc Namara et al., 2017). SME's are especially prone to the effects of information asymmetry (Di Pietro et al., 2015). Accordingly, Mc Namara et al. find that the total SME debt levels correspond to the greater sharing of credit information.

Finally, scholars have found that Finns have the highest level of trustworthiness in Europe (Mc Namara et al., 2017) and that in general, leverage ratios for companies seem to increase with the overall economic development of a region (Di Pietro et al., 2015). Trustworthiness, while not necessarily a strong determinant, seems to partly contribute to higher debt ratios (Mc Namara et al., 2017). To conclude, it is easy to perceive, that Finnish SME's may have an inclination to use higher amounts of debt than their foreign counterparts; the relatively high long-term debt levels are not at all surprising. As Finnish bankruptcy processes are efficient, credit information sharing is advanced and the bank sector is well developed, it seems that companies would have the ability to effectively utilize debt at even higher levels, than they currently do.

3.2.2 Size

Size emerges as one of the more evident determinants of SME capital structure (Cassar & Holmes, 2003). As firms grow, they a) have a need for obtaining access to increased amounts of capital and b) additionally, generally have access to a wider range of sources to utilize in obtaining said capital (Olofsson & Cressy, 1997). Vigrén (2009) states that in terms of access to debt, size rises as the most important determinant of increased leverage. It is hypothesized, that smaller firms may find it relatively costlier to resolve informational asymmetries with investors and lenders, which leads to these obtaining less debt capital, or at a higher cost, which subsequently leads into the preference of internal capital (Cassar & Holmes, 2003). Further, Peprah (2016) reminds, that where SMEs have difficulties signalling the quality of their businesses to outside investors, financial institutions may also struggle in acquiring the necessary information to thoroughly assess the loan applications, etc. of SMEs.

Theoretically, the increased ability to access debt capital through firm growth seems to stem from the overall diversification of capital sources. To elaborate, SMEs are most often *initially* financed by personal savings (Peprah, 2016). The reason for this, as provided by Cassar & Holmes (2003), could be that small companies face limited access to capital markets. Once operations grow, a firm will inevitably be able access other forms of finance – for instance retained earnings – and more importantly,

various forms of external finance. In addition to savings, Olofsson & Cressy (1997) point out that for most of its early life, companies are financed by bank loans. As they grow, they are less dependent on individual institutions as sources of capital, as they are able to resort to either other types of funds, or to more than one institution for credit (Olofsson & Cressy, 1997). In other words, a failure to signal the quality of the business (i.e. failing to resolve information asymmetries) to a given institution is not as much of a limiting factor for a large corporation, as it is for a smaller company. Additionally, it can be assumed that larger firms - which fundamentally have increased access to various sources of capital – are able to tolerate higher levels of debt due to greater diversification of earnings (Vigrén, 2009). This results into smaller operating risks for large companies (Cassar & Holmes, 2003), which also act as a risk-minimizing factor for lenders, as their returns do not exclusively rely on a single – and in the case of SMEs, seemingly uncertain – sources of income. Furthermore, bankruptcy costs are relatively lower for large corporations, inherently lowering the costs of debt financing (Vigrén, 2009). Therefore, theoretically speaking, it seems that firm leverage is inclined to increase with size due to not only internal reasons, but also due to lenders preferring larger companies.

Another reason for increased leverage amidst firm growth is found with the transaction costs of various sources of capital. Cassar and Holmes (2003) see that transaction costs are likely a function of scale, with smaller scale financing resulting into relatively higher transaction costs. Vigrén (2009) follows on similar lines, but finds the transaction costs of long-term debt entirely fixed. This, then, results into small firms preferring short-term debt over long-term debt (Vigrén, 2017). Substantial empirical backing for the claim exists, but scholars are not fully in agreement on whether this is purely a result of firm size. Some findings suggest that the preference of short-term debt correlates with other traits, that often develop with increased size, such as age and ownership. (Moritz, Block & Heinz, 2016.) Further, Akdal (2010) finds that size has positive relationships with both long- and short-term debt, but that neither is significant.

Empirical evidence on the size and leverage seems to support a positive relationship between the two (Cassar & Holmes, 2003). Empirically obtained results show, for instance that higher levels of fixed assets, which can be partly considered as a by-

product of firm growth, is positively related to leverage. The reason for this is the ability to provide collateral for loans. (mac an Bhaird & Lucey, 2010.) Moritz et al. (2016) find firm size – among others – to be a factor in the increased demand for, and availability of financing instruments. Akdal (2010) finds a positive relationship with sales levels and leverage. Mc Namara et al. (2017) determine that there is a positive relationship with the amount of total assets of a firm and leverage. Finally, Vigrén (2009) quotes Sogorb-Mira (2005), who found that size is positively related to debt, not only for large firms but also small firms.

Two details seem apparent with both theoretical and empirical evidence: size tends to relate positively with leverage, and while total debt seems to increase with firm size, the use of short-term debt is more common with smaller enterprises. Both in terms of availability and bargaining power, smaller firms seem to have a disadvantage when it comes to utilizing debt. While SME's may be able to access debt capital in the form of a loan, covenants may prohibit the use of further debt -i.e. multiple loans - and the costs seem to be higher. A fair assessment of the issue, therefore, seems to be that it is not as much a matter of preference, but the circumstances, which do not enable the extensive use of debt for smaller companies. Cressy and Olofsson (1997) further emphasize the fact that it is not the constraints, as such, that limit the use of certain forms of capital for SME's. Rather, it is the lack of a suitable "financing package" that poses the greatest limits. The scholars explain that for small companies, a major advantage in said packages – for in the case of example angel investors – is the addition of management skills and market knowledge, while a major downside with many sources of capital is the loss of control, which may in itself limit the options for an SME. (Cressy & Olofsson, 1997.)

In terms of size and how it affects the debt ratios of a company, it seems that not many of the traditional theories adequately explain the empirical evidence on small firms. As such, M&M's theorem is not disproved, or in contradiction with these findings, but it is hardly applicable to the companies discussed previously. The same applies to the market timing theory, as while managers of small companies *may* be able to affect the direct costs of the debt by timing the interest rate market, the theory is mainly applicable to companies financing operations through open-market equity issues or buy-backs. The pecking order theory, which suggests that debt is the

primary source of finance for companies, is in obvious contradiction with empirical evidence of small firms, which seem to utilize varying forms of equity capital at significantly higher rates than debt. However, the evidence seems to suit the theoretical assumptions of the classic trade-off theory rather well: the theory suggests that small companies tend to be less indebted than large companies, as bankruptcy risk heightens relatively faster for smaller companies, who witness greater earnings variances (Honkanen, 2017; Jaisinghani & Kanjilal, 2017).

3.2.3 Profitability

In the light of discussed theories and empirical data, the relationship between profitability and debt seems predictable. Profitability is the fundamental condition for creating surplus internal funds. General logical reasoning would, suggest that profitable firms would require less debt financing to maintain operations. However, the situation is not as self-explanatory as it might seem; traditional theories portray, three differing predictions on the relationship between debt and profitability.

First of all, the *M&M* (1963) theorem suggests that as capital structure is irrelevant. This implies, is that no firm-specific determinant should affect the capital structure of the firm. Popescu & Visinescu (2009) remind that within the framework, the capital structure decision of a company is an entirely isolated decision, in which the company essentially merely determines how to allocate its capital between investors. Rather surprisingly, some empirical evidence has indeed been found to support this claim: Thiele and Wendt (2018) found no correlation between profitability and debt ratio in their recent study.

Secondly, the *Trade-off Theory* suggests that companies which generate higher levels of profit will have higher leverage ratios (Akdal, 2010). The trade-off theory suggests – among other benefits and costs of debt –the balancing of the income tax shield and bankruptcy costs. It can be assumed that a) more profitable firms have higher income, and therefore a greater tax shield (Akdal, 2010) and b) that profitability will eventually lead into the generation of surplus internal funds, which in and of itself diversifies the use of financing sources. Both of these factors imply the use of greater debt; first of all, in order better utilize the available tax shield

(Akdal, 2010), and secondly due to the fact that diversified uses of capital would theoretically suggest a lower risk of bankruptcy. As internal financing becomes an option for a company, diversifying the use of capital sources, the costs of debt (i.e. the risk for bankruptcy) is lowered, suggesting that a firm is more inclined to utilize debt in the future. It seems that recent papers do not find much backing for this claim, whereas past papers do. For instance, Jensen (1986) states that there is a possibility for the positive correlation between profitability and leverage. Akdal (2017) points to Myers (2001), who found a positive correlation between profitability and debt ratio. Along the same lines, Acedo-Ramírez, Ayala-Calvo and Navarrete-Martínez (2017) explain that these hypotheses might be the result of an overinvestment problem, where debt is issued to combat investments on negative NPV projects. Akdal (2017) also mentions that evidence on the positive relationship between the two could partly be explained by financial institutions being inclined to prefer highly profitable companies as debtors. Finally, Vanden (2016), finds that small and profitable firms tend to have high optimal leverage ratios. This would suggest that SME's would be more inclined to follow on the lines of the Trade-off Theory than large corporations. It has to be noted, that the Trade-off has significant short-comings when it comes to predicting the relationship between profitability and leverage (Akdal, 2017); most importantly, a notable number of studies quote empirical evidence that would rather support the Pecking Order theory, as will be shown.

Thirdly, the *Pecking Order* theory suggests that profitability is negatively related to leverage (Honkanen, 2017; Cassar & Holmes, 2003; Vigrén, 2009; Mc Namara et al. 2017; di Pietro et al., 2015). It is reminded, that within the framework, companies will hold to an order of preference, where internally created funds are used first, and external finance after that, with debt being the preferred form of external capital (Myers, 1984). Therefore, as profitable firms inevitably generate internal funds, it can be argued that they do not have the need to use debt capital to finance their operations (Honkanen, 2017). Akdal (2010) points to Majluf (1984) in supporting this claim, who suggests that less profitable firms will fund positive NPV projects with debt in order to eventually increase their profitability. Di Pietro et al. (2015)

state that most empirical evidence finds a negative relationship between SME debt and profitability³, which they confirm in their study. Mc Namara et al. (2017) find that profitability is one of the statistically most important determinants for firm leverage, and that the relationship is indeed negative. Vigrén (2009) points out that as long as retained earnings are available, firms should be inclined to follow the Pecking Order-approach, even if profitability is lowered temporarily. Finally, Cassar and Holmes (2003) also conclude that profitability is an important factor in SME leverage ratios⁴.

Furthermore, previous studies have shown that not only does profitability have an effect on leverage, but the relationship between the two seems to be reciprocal. Jaisinghani and Kanjilal (2017) conclude that there are benefits to be made in terms of profitability by rebalancing the capital structure of a firm. They find that capital structure affects the profitability of firms, but that small and large firms witness differing effects. With small firms, profitability tends to decrease with increased leverage, while the effect on leverage ln the profitability of large firms seems to increase; possibly due to a better ability to utilize debt capital. (Jaisinghani & Kanjilal, 2017.) The notion of indebtedness affecting profitability is supported by, for instance Habib, Khan and Wazir (2016), who state that the right proportion of debt and equity financing will help in increasing the profitability of a firm.

To conclude, it can be rightfully stated that profitability as a determinant of capital structure is fairly complex. While scholars seem to be in unison regarding the significance of profitability as a determining factor, they quote widely different outcomes for the changes in leverage and provide contradictory reasoning for their findings. The effect of profitability on debt usage can seemingly be attributed to both the Pecking Order theory and the Trade-off theory, but it can be argued that the former provides a more convincing explanation. The suggestions of the M&M theorem have also gained some empirical backing. Furthermore, it is found that not

³ The scholars point to, for instance studies by Van der Wijst and Thurik (1993), Michaelas et al. (1999), Sogorb-Mira (2005), Heyman et al. (2008), Degryse et al. (2012).

⁴ They look at studies by Wijst and Thurik (1993), Chittenden *et al.* (1996), Jordan *et al.* (1998), Coleman and Cohn (1999), Mishra and McConaughy (1999), and Michaelas *et al.* (1999), who find a negative relationship between profitability and leverage.

only is there a relationship between profitability and debt but it is, in fact, reciprocal. Debt usage affects the profitability of a firm, but the effects are found to differ with the size of the company in question. Therefore, it seems that in the context of this thesis, the most important finding is that in some situations, there *is a intercorrelative relationship between size, profitability and leverage*. To elaborate, it has to be noted that the relationship seems, by no means, to be causal. It is merely observed that a) profitability and size both affect the leverage of a company, b) leverage may affect the profitability of a firm and c) size can affect the way, in which a change in leverage affects the profitability of a company. Leverage does not in and of itself seem to have an effect on the size of a company.

3.2.4 Asset structure

Asset structure is another important – if not the most influential – factor in determining the level of leverage a company uses (Di Pietro et al. 2015). Generally, asset structure as a determinant refers to the tangibility of assets; that is, the proportion of total assets, which have physical properties. It is widely suggested that asset tangibility and leverage are positively related (Cressy & Olofsson, 1997; Vigrén, 2009; Mc Namara et al. 2017; Thiele & Wendt, 2017, Daskalakis, Balios & Dalla 2017). Cressy and Olofsson (1997) state that this is the direct result of the firm having greater liquidation value, which will inherently reduce the financial losses that would be incurred at bankruptcy. The possession of tangible assets enables the firm to pledge these as collateral, and this generally lowers the costs of debt capital along with providing easier access to capital, and ultimately, higher indebtedness. (Cressy & Olofsson, 1997.) It is assumed that intangible assets are not effective forms of collateral as their value is difficult to determine, and therefore do not, as such, act as a certain guarantee for a lender (Serrasqueiro & Caetano, 2014).

Vigrén (2009) points out that the fundamental reason for this lies with the costs that are incurred due to information asymmetry between the lender and the debtor. She suggests that lenders value *certain* capital in the form of collateral over *uncertain* future earnings. (Vigrén, 2009.) Acedo-Ramírez et al. (2017) further elaborate by stating that greater rates of tangible assets enable lenders to more effectively assess the firm, and subsequently, the probability of default. Vice versa, low levels of

tangible assets seem to reveal greater asymmetry in information and affect this assessment in a negative manner. (Acedo-Ramírez et al. 2017.) Mac an Bhaird and Lucey (2009) add to the discussion by stating that it is not only informational symmetry, but the combination of it and possible agency problems that may result into restrictions in the access to debt, which can be circumvented through the use of collateral.

While empirical evidence generally agrees that as an aggregate, leverage and asset structure have positive relationship (Cressy & Olofsson, 1997), the notion is hardly straightforward. Firstly, there seem to be differing results depending on the type of debt in question. Even though regarded as somewhat inconclusive by Cressy and Olofsson (1997), for instance Van der Wijst and Thurik (1993) find a positive relationship between tangible assets and long-term debt, but negative associations between asset structure and short-term debt. This negative relation was also pointed out by at least Chittenden et al. (1996) and Örtqvist et al. (2006). The reason for this, it is argued, is that lenders do not generally require collateral for short-term debt (Di Pietro et al., 2015), whereas the increased degree of uncertainty with long-term debt almost certainly involves pledged assets (Thiele & Wendt, 2017). Additionally, Moritz et al. (2016) point out that firms tend to follow, what they maintain as the "Golden Rule of capital structure" in that long-term assets are financed by long-term capital, and that short-term assets with short-term capital. Thus, it could be assumed that in the lack of long-term – usually fixed and tangible – assets, the use of shortterm debt would increase. Mac an Bhaird and Lucey (2009) elaborate in stating that firms attempt to match the maturity of debt with the maturity of collateral. Therefore, they conclude, that for small companies, the amount of long-term debt is expected to increase until they are able to finance their operations – at least partly – through retained profits (Mac an Bhaird & Lucey, 2009).

Finally, it is hard to determine whether any of the models mentioned in section two of this thesis are in indeed in line with the evidence on asset structure. Akdal (2010) points to the theory on agency costs, as portrayed by Jensen and Meckling (1976), in stating that this would suggest a positive correlation between asset tangibility and indebtedness. In turn, Di Pietro et al. (2015) maintain that the pecking order theory is the most explanatory of the traditional capital structure theories – and finally –

Serrasqueiro and Caetano (2014) find alternative hypotheses based on both the Pecking Order theory and the Trade-off theory. It can be argued that the evidence remains inconclusive on this front, as the relationship between asset structure and leverage hardly suits the suggestions of any of the aforementioned models perfectly. Granted, an increased amount of fixed assets lowers the costs of bankruptcy – as per the Trade-off theory – and firms will use these assets to reduce asymmetric information, but one is inclined to maintain that no comprehensive explanation is offered by these theories.

3.2.5 Age

It is suggested that leverage decreases by age, due to the fact that young firms are largely financed by external capital, as they do not have access to retained earnings. Additionally, it is argued that young firms receive less debt capital at a higher price than larger firms. (Acedo-Ramírez et al. 2017.) The debt ratios of small firms also increase relatively more aggressively due to a smaller amount of total assets (Acedo-Ramírez et al. 2017; Mc Namara et al. 2017). Honkanen (2017) agrees that there seems to be a negative relationship with age and indebtedness, but adds that the relatively higher leverage for young companies may be explained by the lack of collateralizable assets and therefore higher usage of short-term debt, as discussed in the previous section.

Mac an Bhaird and Lucey (2009) add that this effect is extended with young companies with limited turnovers⁵. In addition, Vigrén (2009) explains the phenomenon by stating that a firm will, by time, create a track-record for itself, which consequently provides backing for the company's claim to fulfilling its possible obligations to debtors. Further, Huyghebaert and Van de Gucht (2007) find that financial institutions seem to prefer providing short-term debt rather than long-term debt to companies at early stages of operation due to the fact that such agreements are more easily terminated. On the other hand, the sales levels of SME's

_

⁵ The scholars add that limited turnovers are usually the case with sectors of business that typically require large initial investments but do not provide short-term returns (Macn an Bhaird & Lucey, 2009).

tend to fluctuate more than those of large corporations as they attempt to match their sales to cost figures. This may create additional risk to a potential finance providers (Jaisinghani & Kangilal, 2016.), which justifies the preference of short-term capital provision for financiers.

While these explanations are compelling, the composition of the relationship is one that is equally complex to those discussed in previous sections of this thesis. Through logical reasoning, it can be established that the size of a firm can only grow by time – some, during shorter, and some in longer periods. The size of a firm may also diminish, but as an aggregate, it feels safe to assume that a positive relationship between age and size exists. This is supported by the empirical findings of, for instance Mac an Bhaird and Lucey (2009), who point out that size and age are linked to the extent that the two cannot be assessed entirely as separate determinants. The underlying tone with various hypotheses, therefore, seems to contain the assumption of a firm growing by time – which suggests that age, in and of itself, is unlikely to be a meaningful determinant of leverage. Findings and hypotheses seem to compare young firms to for instance "established" or "matured" firms (e.g. Moritz et al., 2016; Vigrén, 2009), which is not entirely accurate. To elaborate, it can be argued that both terms, *established* and *matured*, while also referring to the passing of time, also contain an assumption which suggests that these firms have grown in size with time.

Empirical evidence (e.g. Chittenden et al., 1996; Moritz et al., 2016; Mc Namara et al., 2017) generally seems to support the hypothesis of age and leverage being negatively related. Additionally, Acedo-Ramírez et al. (2017) find support for the hypotheses, but only for family companies; they also point out that this might be due to older corporations being more risk averse than younger companies. Vigrén (2009) and Honkanen (2017) both find evidence in their papers that supports the negative relationship, but in the latter analysis, the relation was found to be weak, and therefore not explanatory for capital structure decisions.

What is notable, when comparing the effects of size and age – which can be assumed to have effects in the same direction – is that this is not always the case, as a major portion of the empirical evidence on the relationship between size suggests a positive relation. On the other hand, scholars seem to agree on the notion that both small and

young companies favour short-term debt. To conclude, it has to be said that it is extremely challenging to generate worthwhile results by assessing age alone. Nevertheless, the empirical evidence on the hypothesis seems to mostly support the suggestions of the Pecking Order theory, in that firms will seek to use internal funds first. The leverage ratios for young companies, who generally do not have access to such funds, are found to be higher.

3.2.6 Growth

To begin discussion on the determinant, it may prove beneficial to divide growth into several categories. This is necessary, because the growth figures that a company reports arguably reflect past decisions and their outcomes, making the assessment of present implications difficult. Thus, some papers divide the analysis into two; one determinant being past growth and the other being growth opportunities (Vigrén, 2009.), while others only assess growth opportunities (Huyghebaert & Gucht, 2007; Acedo-Ramírez et al., 2017.), or growth as an all-inclusive determinant (Cassar & Holmes, 2003; Moritz et al., 2016.). It is suggested that growth is positively related to debt (Honkanen, 2017; Acedo-Ramírez et al., 2017; Vigrén, 2009; etc..), as companies which witness fast growth tend to exhaust internal funds rapidly, and are likely to be forced to issue more debt (Di Pietro et al. 2015.). It can also be speculated that for a high-growth SME, the risk of dilution of ownership may limit the plausible finance sources (Acedo-Ramírez, 2017.). Additionally, it is found possible that financiers - most notably, banks - are inclined to generate fruitful relationships with small companies which have high growth potential. Therefore, banks tend to provide debt capital more eagerly to high growth SMEs. (Huyghebaert & Gucht, 2007.)

Once again, though, the explanatory characteristics of growth as a determinant for leverage are many-sided. First of all, growth should increase the use of short-term debt relatively more than long-term debt (Cassar & Holmes, 2003). Some evidence is found on the issue by Moritz et al. (2016), who find that high growth rates suggest higher leverage. They attribute the finding to high growth firms generally requiring external funds and bank lending preferences. Contrarily, Chittenden (1996) found that young, high growth firms have higher levels of long-term debt. Vigrén's (2009)

findings agree with this, and adds that growth rates seem to only affect the leverage of unlisted SME's, which have exhausted internal funds and are forced to use debt to finance operations. After acknowledging this assumption, Vigrén's (2009) findings would be in line with earlier statements on the effect of growth.

Further, overall empirical evidence seems to be rather divided and inconclusive on the direction of the correlation between growth and leverage. There seems to be a positive, yet insignificant relationship between bank financing and growth (Cassar & Holmes, 2003). Huyghebaert & Gucht (2007) find a positive relationship, but their data maintains that this finding is significant. The relationship also seems to change depending on the size of a company. Acedo-Ramírez et al. (2017) findings show a positive relationship between growth and indebtedness in high growth medium-sized firms, but a negative relationship in small firms. Moritz et al. (2016) indeed find a positive relationship between the two, but maintain that this finding could be skewed by the profitability rates and differing levels of innovation activity. It therefore seems that the relationship between leverage and growth depends on a) whether the firm has exhausted internal funds and b) whether the firm is able to access equity capital – and that results vary widely depending on the assumptions which are made, and the data available.

Finally, views are also slightly mixed upon the applicability of traditional capital structure theories to the relationship between leverage and growth. The Pecking Order theory suggests that once internal funds are exhausted, firms will tend to use debt before other forms of external capital. This would therefore suggest a positive relationship between growth and indebtedness (Vigrén, 2009; Mac an Bhaird & Lucey, 2009), and as Di Pietro et al. (2015) state, this notion has gained wide support. Also, Akdal (2010) points to the Pecking Order theory with respect to his findings, but surprisingly argues that there is an inverse relationship between leverage and growth. Arguably, this can be attributed to the scholar assuming that internal funds have not yet been exhausted for given companies.

3.3 Overview of Finnish SME firm-specific characteristics

Honkanen (2017) provides a useful overview of the capital structure characteristics and firm-specific determinants of Finnish SME's. The sample that was used consisted of roughly 3200 Finnish companies that fit the following criteria:

- A. Employed personnel under 200 people
- B. Annual balance sheet total and revenue both over 500 euros
- C. Has operated over five years. (Honkanen 2017, 37.)

It is useful to acknowledge that the criteria used for Honkanen's analysis differs from the generally recognized definition of staff headcount between 10 and 250 personnel, and balance sheet total *or* turnover from 2 to 43 million euros (European Comission, 2003). This undoubtedly affects the results obtained from the analysis, but nevertheless provides a valuable cross-section of Finnish SME characteristics.

According to her paper, the national average for SME long-term, and short-term debt, proportional to total assets were at 16,4 and 34,8 percent, respectively. This level of short-term debt places Finnish SME's significantly under the European average, which was around 45 percent. In turn, Finnish SME's use significantly more long-term debt than their European counterparts. (Honkanen, 2017). Mc Namara et al. (2017) results only support *the latter* of Honkanen's figures. They suggest that Finnish SME's are among the most highly levered companies in Europe (Mc Namara et al., 2017). Honkanen's (2017) findings do not seem to suggest that Finnish SMEs might not fully utilize the favourable environment for SME debt usage. Nevertheless, Mc Namara et al. (2017) find backing for their claims on the favourability of debt usage in Finland. It is probable, that low leverage within Finnish companies is the result of other firm specific determinants.

The growth figures for Finnish SMEs obtained by Honkanen (2017) are visibly low, at 3,8 percent per year. The main reason for this seems to be the stagnant state of the Finnish post-2008 economy. The financial crisis decreased the national GDP by 18,1 percent by 2009 and kept the relative GDP growth figure negative until 2015 (Valtiovarainministeriön Kansantalousosasto, 2010; 2015; 2017). It has to be noted, that the variation of growth rates within the sample was significant in Honkanen's

(2017) study, which inherently skews the obtained results. Low growth figures would seem to be an explanatory factor for the low debt usage of Finnish SMEs. As an aggregate, high growth would seem to indicate higher than average leverage, especially in medium-sized firms, and so, when overall growth rates are low, it seems likely that leverages also be lower than average. Granted, as Honkanen (2017) does not distinguish between previously experienced growth and growth prospects, one is uncertain on the amplitude of the positive relation. What Honkanen's (2017) findings do, however, support largely is Cassar and Holmes' (2003) notion of short-term debt usage being affected relatively more by growth, or the absence thereof.

On average, Finnish SME's have 25,6 percent of fixed assets on their balance sheet. This has been decreasing within the last decade in the midst of technological advancement, and is lower than the average level of fixed assets for European SME's, which is around 30 percent. (Honkanen, 2017) As stated previously, the level of tangibility seems to be positively related to leverage. This would, therefore, suggest lower leverage than average. However, it is to be kept in mind, that the reasoning behind the effect of asset structure as a determinant is mostly related to the idea that fixed assets can be utilized as collateral. It can be argued that as Finnish bank systems along with the judicial and economic environments are favourable as for accessing debt, and that, therefore the importance of asset structure in Finland is undermined.

According to Honkanen's (2017) data, the average SME in Finland has been in operation for 19 years. This would place Finnish SMEs among the youngest in Europe, only Italian, Belgian and Spanish companies are comparatively aged. Additionally, Finnish SMEs seem to be very small in size, compared to their European counterparts. The amount of micro-enterprises seems to, however be similar to that abroad. As is made evident previously, size and leverage seem to have a positive relation, while age and leverage are found to have a negative relation. In this light, the effects of age and size might be miscellaneous, as young companies are assumed to utilize more debt – but contrarily, small firms are found to have lower debt levels.

Finally, Honkanen found that Finnish companies are among the most profitable SME's within Europe – amounting to a 6,6 percent profitability rate – and only falling short to their Irish (10,0%) and Belgian (7,8%) counterparts (Honkanen, 2017). This may be the most important reason for the relatively low leverage levels of Finnish SMEs. As stated, profitability seems to affect debt usage negatively due to the fact that companies seem to prefer the use of internal funds over debt – as per the Pecking order theory. As profitable Finnish firms are assumed to use internally generated funds before debt, leverage ratios should indeed be found to be lower than average.

To conclude, it seems that Finnish SMEs seem to be largely affected by the regional economic environment, in that they seem to use high levels of debt – as per Mc Namara et al. (2017). Firm specific determinants would not suggest, as an aggregate, higher debt levels than European average, but it seems that the effect of a well-functioning business environment, such as that of Finland, may overcome these limitations.

4 CONCLUSIONS

The goal of this thesis is to provide a qualitative and analytic review on capital structure theories, the Finnish economic and regulatory environment for SMEs, and firm specific determinants of capital structure which have been found notably important. It aims to answer the questions: "1) Why are certain firm specific determinants important in explaining a firm's capital structure decisions? 2) Do empirical findings on SME capital structures support traditional capital structure theories? 3) What effects do the Finnish economic and regulatory environments impose upon SMEs?"

4.1 The Importance of firm Specific determinants as explanatory factors of SME capital structures

It is extremely challenging to compress the findings regarding firm specific determinants – and the challenge is not made easier by the fact that this thesis, in itself, is a compressed account on the nature of these determinants. Worth mentioning, is also the fact that the further it is researched, the more determinants seem to emerge. In this light, it seems obvious that aspects, which some scholars may consider as pivotal, had to be left out. Nevertheless, a number of findings arise as notably important. Firstly, a major portion of findings on the relationship between a determinant and leverage seem to be either inconclusive, or contradicting to other findings. It can be argued, that this is a result of scholars generating dissimilar assumptions for analysing their data and creating respective hypotheses. Nearly all determinants have been seen to have both positive, negative and/or inconclusive relations with leverage, some being more significant than others. Secondly, the determinants mentioned in this thesis seem to be largely interconnected, making the assessment of the effect of a single factor extremely challenging. It can be argued that these connections inevitably skew the results of single variable correlations. In order to study the effects of determinants, such as profitability and size, it seems paramount to estimate the relationship between the two first, in order to be able to assess the effect that either of the determinants have on leverage. Finally, as it turns out, it seems that with any research done on capital structure, the underlying assumptions dictate a majority of the findings of the paper. Capital structure is such a complex concept, that models will never be able to address it as an entirety, and thus, assumptions are to be made for the study to create meaningful results.

4.1.1 Relationship between leverage and determinants: Findings

Location. Finland, as an economic region, seems to enable and arguably favour higher debt usage in firm capital structures in comparison to, for instance, European averages. As an aggregate, efficient property rights legislation and law enforcement along with efficient bankruptcy processes and bank sector activity seem to correlate with the increased use of debt capital. Additionally, Finns are among the most trustworthy people in Europe (Mc Namara et al. 2017) and act in a well-developed economic environment where credit information is largely available. Additionally, Finnish empirical evidence by, for instance Honkanen (2017) seem to support earlier hypotheses (by e.g. Mc Namara et al.) which suggest that efficient legal systems increase the use of short-term debt over other forms of capital.

Size. Size emerges as one of the more evident, and unequivocal determinants of leverage. Increased size seems to correlate positively with debt for a number of reasons. As a determinant, it lacks interconnections and inconclusive evidence which are perceivable with others, and which make generating worthwhile conclusions troublesome. Increased size often leads to increased access to all types of financing which again will – by time, assessed as an aggregate – inevitably increase the use of debt. Short-term debt levels are higher for smaller companies, most likely due to the risk aversion of both the financier and the company and transaction costs are relatively lower for large companies. They are also able to lower the levels of asymmetric information to a higher degree than small companies. It therefore seems, not as such a matter of preference for larger companies to utilize debt at higher levels, but a case of having the ability to.

Profitability. Profitability is a convoluted determinant. Most empirical evidence finds that it is negatively related with leverage (e.g. Honkanen, 2017; Cassar & Holmes, 2003; Vigrén, 2009; Mc Namara et al. 2017). Regardless, other empirical evidence seems to support both a positive relationship (Akdal, 2017; Acedo-Ramírez et al., 2017; Vanden, 2016) and an insignificant relationship (Thiele and Wendt, 2018). As

firms generate profit, they can either be assumed to prefer internally generated funds – as per the Pecking Order theory – or follow on the lines of the Trade-off theory by maximising their tax shield. Of these hypotheses, one is perhaps more inclined to subscribe to the suggestions of the Pecking Order theory in practice, while acknowledging that the Trade-off might provide more favourable outcomes in theory. Finally, it seems that *profitability* may have a 'three-way' correlation with size and leverage: profitability and leverage seem to be interconnected in a number of ways and the effect of their relationship seems to be altered by size.

Asset Structure. Asset structure and leverage in capital structure seem to have a positive correlation. Fixed assets can be used to decrease the amount of information asymmetry between a provider of a loan and the company, and this enables firms to access debt capital to a larger degree. Empirical evidence seems somewhat inconclusive in providing a conclusion for the hypothesis as the effect of asset tangibility on leverage seems to differ between types of debt.

Age. Age seems to correlate negatively with leverage within a SME's capital structure. There is, nevertheless, some complexity to age as a determinant. Many analyses regarding age and leverage seem to include the underlying assumption of a firm growing by time, and this provides challenges in assessing the determinants separately (Mac an Bhaird and Lucey, 2009). Therefore, it is hard to assess whether age, in and of itself is a valuable determinant for SME leverage, but when analysed jointly with size, it is safe to state that leverage seems to decrease by time. What is peculiar, is that size and age seem to have opposite relationships with leverage depending on the research in question.

Growth. Finally, empirical evidence points to a positive relationship between SME growth and indebtedness. High-growth SMEs are likely to be forced to use external funds to finance operations, and financiers may have an incentive to provide debt capital for such companies in the hopes of creating long-lasting relationships. It is, however worth noting that the determinant is comprised of two components: past growth and growth potential, which may – depending on the situation – provide differing results regarding indebtedness. Regardless, it is once again challenging to make generalisations on the relationship of the determinant, as empirical evidence

rarely finds a significant relationship between growth and leverage in either direction. A useful finding, nevertheless, is that among the assessed determinants, growth seems to be one that is most interconnected with other factors.

4.2 Explanatory levels of Traditional Capital Structure Theories

Two of the traditional theories, as mentioned in the second section of this thesis, rose as more explanatory than others with respect to firm specific determinants. The trade-off theory and the Pecking Order theory seem to both be able to provide, at least, some fundamental reasoning for the findings projected by cited scholars. As mentioned, no model is expected to fully explain capital structures fully, as – after all – they're models of what is expected to happen in the actual market place. Of the theories, the M&M theorem and the Market Timing theory seemed significantly less applicable to SMEs. However, what was interesting to see, is that no research applied the market timing theory to the interest and debt markets. Granted, the focus of the theory is with equity markets, but it seems that the same ideas might also apply to other areas.

The *Pecking Order theory* seems to explain the effects of *age* relatively comprehensively. Empirical evidence shows that firms are indeed inclined to use internally generated funds first. Therefore, leverage ratios for young companies who do not yet generate surplus funds should seek debt capital. This phenomenon should be found to be even higher among SMEs, which generally do not raise equity capital on public capital markets. The *Trade-off theory* explains the findings regarding size adequately. Small companies tend to be more indebted than large companies due to the fact that bankruptcy risks heighten relatively faster for such companies. Additionally, both the *Pecking Order theory* and the *Trade-off theory* seem to partly explain the findings for *profitability and asset structure*, while leaving relatively significant portions unexplained. Finally, it seems that none of the mentioned theories are able to fully explain the findings on *growth*, but this can be mostly attributed to its complexity and the fact that in the analysis of growth as a determinant, the chosen assumptions largely dictate the outcomes.

4.3 The Effect of the Finnish Environment on SME capital structures

Finally, it could be concluded that an average Finnish SME, according to the environment, is likely – or at least inclined to – have higher debt levels than its foreign counterparts. The economic and regulatory environments both enable and increase the benefits of debt usage. As many of the findings on firm-specific determinants provide uncertain suggestions, it is hard to determine the exact implications on Finnish SMEs. However, the Finnish business environment seems favourable for debt usage to the extent that the effects of firm specific determinants are all skewed towards increased debt usage.

Finnish short-term debt levels reflect the effectiveness of the *legal environment*. They are able to utilize long-term debt at higher levels and short-term debt at lower levels than their European counterparts. It seems that the efficiency of these systems lowers the risks for both lenders and companies alike. Furthermore, the spreading of *credit information* and the efficiency of the Finnish *bank sector* seem to undermine the importance of asset structure as a determinant: i.e. the ability to access debt capital seems to be less affected by the ability to pledge collateral for loans than in other economic regions. Finnish companies seem to be among the *youngest and smallest* in Europe. Notable with this finding, is that the two determinants act in opposite directions with respect to leverage, and it can indeed be argued that these effects may 'cancel out' each other. This remains to be determined definitively. Finally, it seems impossible to make generalisations on the effect of growth on leverage due to its nature as a determinant and the sub-optimal post-2008 macroeconomic conditions in Finland.

4.4 Avenues of further research and closing words

As is evident from this review, many sections of the capital structure field of research have been comprehensively covered. Numerous theories have been proposed as to explain the formation of the capital theories of companies in general. A point of expanding this theoretical framework could be to form theories that are applicable specifically for certain types of companies, such as SMEs. Additionally, theories related to agency conflicts and the elimination of information asymmetry still seem

to have some way to go. Further, a plethora of mathematical models seem to exist with the sole purpose of pointing out relationships between determinants and capital structure. Arguably, this sub-field of study has been largely exhausted.

However, amidst such models, it seems that not many have provided a comprehensive solution into determining the exact effects of given determinants on capital structures. To elaborate, it seems a fair evaluation to say that in order to accurately establish the effect that a determinant has on company capital structures, the connections and correlations between determinants should be found and accounted for. Therefore, a promising avenue for future research could be the creation of a model that has a mechanism, which counteracts the effects of interdeterminant correlations, and so eliminates skewed results.

The goal here would to be to take a multitude of environmental and company specific variables, finding their relative weights and finally formulating an equation by which a theoretically optimal capital structure can be calculated for a given company. The fruitfulness of such research remains to be seen, but a great example of what can be done is Morgan Stanley's Empirical model of optimal capital structure (2011), which can be definitely recommended for further reading.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

ABEL, A. (2017). Optimal Debt and Profitability in the Trade-Off Theory. *The Journal Of Finance*, 73(1), 95-143. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/jofi.12590

Acedo-Ramírez, M., Ayala-Calvo, J., & NAVARRETE-MARTÍNEZ, E. (2017). Determinants of Capital Structure: Family Businesses versus Non-Family Firms. *Finance A Úvěr-Czech Journal Of Economics And Finance*, 67(2), 80-103.

Ackerlof, G. (1970). The Market for "Lemons": Quality Uncertainty and the Market Mechanism. *The Quarterly Journal Of Economics*, 84(3), 488. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1879431

Akdal, S. (2010). How do Firm Characteristics Affect Capital Structure? Some UK Evidence. Kingston University.

Apostol, L. (2017). OPTIMAL CAPITAL STRUCTURE - OBJECTIVE OF THE FINANCING DECISION. *LUCRĂRI ŞTIINŢIFICE MANAGEMENT AGRICOL*, *19*(2), 177-184. Retrieved from http://www.lsma.ro/index.php/lsma/article/view/1079

Baker, M., & Wurgler, J. (2002). Market Timing and Capital Structure. *SSRN Electronic Journal*, *57*(1). http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.267327

Bhattacharya, S. (1979). Imperfect Information, Dividend Policy, and "The Bird in the Hand" Fallacy. *The Bell Journal Of Economics*, *10*(1), 259. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3003330

Blanco-Mazagatos, V., de Quevedo-Puente, E., & Castrillo, L. (2007). The Trade-Off Between Financial Resources and Agency Costs in the Family Business: An Exploratory Study. *Family Business Review*, *20*(3), 199-213. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-6248.2007.00095.x

BRENNAN, M., & SCHWARTZ, E. (1984). Optimal Financial Policy and Firm Valuation. *The Journal Of Finance*, *39*(3), 593-607. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6261.1984.tb03647.x

Canarella, G., Nourayi, M., & Sullivan, M. (2014). An alternative test of the trade-off theory of capital structure. *Contemporary Economics*, 8(4), 365-386. http://dx.doi.org/10.5709/ce.1897-9254.151

Cassar, G., & Holmes, S. (2003). Capital structure and financing of SMEs: Australian evidence. *Accounting And Finance*, 43(2), 123-147. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/1467-629x.t01-1-00085

Chittenden, F., Hall, G., & Hutchinson, P. (1996). Small firm growth, access to capital markets and financial structure: Review of issues and an empirical

investigation. *Small Business Economics*, 8(1), 59-67. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/bf00391976

Cressy, R., & Olofsson, C. (1997). European SME financing: An Overview. *Small Business Economics*, *9*(2), 87-96. Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost.com/ehost/detail/detail?vid=4&sid=ad89b80e-8123-4bc2-9c27-

60277af616bd%40sessionmgr4007&bdata=JnNpdGU9ZWhvc3QtbGl2ZQ%3d% 3d#AN=17651996&db=bth

Daskalakis, N., Balios, D., & Dalla, V. (2017). The behaviour of SMEs' capital structure determinants in different macroeconomic states. *Journal Of Corporate Finance*, 46, 248-260. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jcorpfin.2017.07.005

di Pietro, F., Palacín-Sánchez, M., & Roldan-Salguero, J. (2015). Regional development and capital structure of SMEs. *Regional Studies*, *50*(7), 1232-1247. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00343404.2014.1000290

Ferranda, M., & Serrasqueiro, Z. (2017). Are there reliable determinant factors of capital structure decisions? Empirical study of SMEs in different regions of Portugal. *Research In International Business And Finance*, 40, 19-33. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ribaf.2016.09.014

Fisher, A., & Donaldson, G. (1962). Corporate Debt Capacity: A Study of Corporate Debt Policy and the Determination of Corporate Debt Capacity. *The Journal Of Finance*, 17(3), 554. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/2977084

Golbe, D., & Schachter, B. (1985). The Net Present Value Rule and an Algorithm for Maintaining a Constant Debt-Equity Ratio. *Financial Management*, *14*(2), 53. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3665157

Graham, J., & Harvey, C. (2001). The theory and practice of corporate finance: evidence from the field. *Journal Of Financial Economics*, 60(2-3), 187-243. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0304-405x(01)00044-7

Habib, H., Khan, F., & Wazir, D. (2018). IMPACT OF DEBT ON PROFITABILITY OF FIRMS; EVIDENCE FROM NON-FINANCIAL SECTOR OF PAKISTAN. *City University Research Journal*, *6*(1), 70-80. Retrieved from https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2714461

Honkanen, E. (2017). *Pääomarakenne ja siihen vaikuttavat tekijät suomalaisissa PK-yrityksissä*(Master's Thesis in Accounting and Finance). Oulu University School of Business.

Huyghebaert, N., & Van de Gucht, L. (2007). The Determinants of Financial Structure: New Insights from Business Start-ups. *European Financial Management*, 13(1), 101-133. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-036x.2006.00287.x

- Jaisinghani, D., & Kanjilal, K. (2017). Non-linear dynamics of size, capital structure and profitability: Empirical evidence from Indian manufacturing sector. *Asia Pacific Management Review*, 22(3), 159-165. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apmrv.2016.12.003
- Jensen, M., & Meckling, W. (1976). Theory of the firm: Managerial behavior, agency costs and ownership structure. *Journal Of Financial Economics*, 3(4), 305-360. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0304-405x(76)90026-x
- Jensen, M. (1986). Agency Costs of Free Cash Flow, Corporate Finance, and Takeovers. *The American Economic Review*, 76(2), 323-329. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/1818789
- JOHN, K., & WILLIAMS, J. (1985). Dividends, Dilution, and Taxes: A Signalling Equilibrium. *The Journal Of Finance*, 40(4), 1053-1070. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6261.1985.tb02363.x
- KANE, A., MARCUS, A., & McDONALD, R. (1984). How Big is the Tax Advantage to Debt?. *The Journal Of Finance*, *39*(3), 841-853. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6261.1984.tb03678.x
- Kennon, J. (2017). *Here Is a New Investor's Guide to Capital Structure and Why It Matters. The Balance*. Retrieved 28 April 2018, from https://www.thebalance.com/an-introduction-to-capital-structure-357496
- Kraus, A., & Litzenberger, R. (1973). A State-Preference Model of Optimal Financial Leverage. *The Journal Of Finance*, 28(4), 911. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/2978343
- mac an Bhaird, C., & Lucey, B. (2010). Determinants of capital structure in Irish SMEs. *Small Business Economics*, *35*(3), 357-375. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11187-008-9162-6
- Mc Namara, A., Murro, P., & O'Donohoe, S. (2017). Countries lending infrastructure and capital structure determination: The case of European SMEs. *Journal Of Corporate Finance*, *43*, 122-138. doi: 10.1016/j.jcorpfin.2016.12.008
- Modigliani, F., & Miller, M. (1958). The Cost of Capital, Corporation Finance and the Theory of Investment. *The American Economic Review*, 48(3), 261-297. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/1809766
- Modigliani, F., & Miller, M. (1963). Corporate Income Taxes and the Cost of Capital: A Correction. *The American Economic Review*, *53*(3), 433-443. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/1809167
- Morgan Stanley. (2011). An Empirical Model of Optimal Capital Structure. *Journal Of Applied Corporate Finance*, *23*(4), 33-60. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-6622.2011.00351.x

Moritz, A., Block, J., & Heinz, A. (2016). Financing patterns of European SMEs – an empirical taxonomy. *Venture Capital*, 18(2), 115-148. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13691066.2016.1145900

MYERS, S. (1984). The Capital Structure Puzzle. *The Journal Of Finance*, *39*(3), 574-592. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6261.1984.tb03646.x

Myers, S., & Majluf, N. (1984). Corporate financing and investment decisions when firms have information that investors do not have. *Journal Of Financial Economics*, 13(2), 187-221. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0304-405x(84)90023-0

Myers, S. (2001). Capital Structure. *Journal Of Economic Perspectives*, 15(2), 81-102. http://dx.doi.org/10.1257/jep.15.2.81

Osakeyhtiölaki 2006/624 (2006).

Peprah, C. (2018). CHALLENGES SMES FACE IN ACQUIRING LOANS FROM BANKS A Comparative Study between Finland and Ghana (Master's Thesis in Business Management). CENTRIA UNIVERSITY OF APPLIED SCIENCES, Kokkola-Pietarsaari.

Popescu, L., & Visinescu, S. (2009). A REVIEW OF THE CAPITAL STRUCTURE THEORIES. *Annals Of Faculty Of Economics*, *3*(1), 315-320. Retrieved from https://EconPapers.repec.org/RePEc:ora:journl:v:3:y:2009:i:1:p:315-320

PRH - Yritysten lukumäärät. (2018). *Prh.fi*. Retrieved 26 March 2018, from https://www.prh.fi/fi/kaupparekisteri/yritystenlkm/lkm.html

Salami, K., & Iddirisu, M. (2011). An Assessment of the Static Trade-off Theory of Capital Structure Using Ghana Stock Market Data. *Journal Of Management Policy And Practice*, *12*(6), 81-89. Retrieved from http://web.b.ebscohost.com/ehost/detail/detail?vid=7&sid=6fdc06e0-c62a-4e49-848d-

71d16bacb7d5%40sessionmgr104&bdata=JnNpdGU9ZWhvc3QtbGl2ZQ%3d%3d#AN=78858338&db=bth

Salminen, J. (2013). *CAPITAL STRUCTURE AND FIRM GROWTH: R&D INTENSIVE COMPANIES* (Master's Thesis in Accounting and Finance). University of Turku.

Schmidheiny, K. (2016). Panel Data: Fixed and Random Effects. Basel: University of Basel. Retrieved from https://www.schmidheiny.name/teaching/panel2up.pdf

Serrasqueiro, Z., & Caetano, A. (2015). Trade-Off Theory versus Pecking Order Theory: capital structure decisions in a peripheral region of Portugal. *Journal Of Business Economics And Management*, *16*(2), 445-466. http://dx.doi.org/10.3846/16111699.2012.744344

Sogorb-Mira, F. (2005). How SME Uniqueness Affects Capital Structure: Evidence From A 1994–1998 Spanish Data Panel. *Small Business Economics*, 25(5), 447-457. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11187-004-6486-8

Thiele, F., & Wendt, M. (2017). Family firm identity and capital structure decisions. *Journal Of Family Business Management*, 7(2), 221-239. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/jfbm-05-2017-0012

van der Wijst, N., & Thurik, R. (1993). Determinants of small firm debt ratios: An analysis of retail panel data. *Small Business Economics*, 5(1), 55-65. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/bf01539318

Vanden, J. (2016). Optimal capital structures for private firms. *Annals Of Finance*, 12(2), 245-273. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10436-016-0280-x

Vieru, M. (2018). 721963S Corporate Finance Part (1-2)/5. Lecture, Oulu University.

Vigrén, A. (2009). Capital Structure of Finnish SMEs and Financial Constraints (Masters Thesis in Finance). Lappeenranta University of Technology.

ÖRTQVIST, D., MASLI, E., RAHMAN, S., & SELVARAJAH, C. (2006). DETERMINANTS OF CAPITAL STRUCTURE IN NEW VENTURES: EVIDENCE FROM SWEDISH LONGITUDINAL DATA. *Journal Of Developmental Entrepreneurship*, *11*(04), 277-296. http://dx.doi.org/10.1142/s1084946706000477